
“How Do We Know God’s Will
About Infertility?”
I have a few questions. First, does God cause everything to
happen or does He just allow most things to happen? I know
that He can make good results out of things that seem bad to
us, but did He make the thing happen because it was what was
best for us, or did it just happen as a result of free/human
will? I know that God certainly CAN make things happen, but I
just wonder how often He does. It seems that we thank God for
the good things that happen in our life. And we should! But is
it then right to “blame” Him for the bad in our life? Or maybe
not so much blame, but just thank Him for the bad too because
we know it’s ultimately for the best? Or maybe we shouldn’t
thank Him or blame Him for every little thing, because maybe
some things just happen. But typing that out – it just doesn’t
sound right.

Many things make me wonder this, but on a personal level, it’s
in regards to my and my husband’s infertility. Did God cause
this to happen because we must learn something from it, or did
it just happen because we live in a fallen world where things
like disease, infertility, and bad things as a result of sin
and our free will are just going to happen?

Also, in regards to our infertility problem, how do we know
what God’s will is for us? We have been trying for 2 years
now. We’ve had advanced and expensive treatments that have
failed. Sometimes people tell us to “just trust God.” But what
do they mean, that we should stop pursuing treatments and just
let it happen naturally? I mean, we have medical diagnosis
that need treating… one would do the same for a cold, or flu,
or cancer right? They would seek help. I feel the same way
about infertility. Do you have an opinion on that? Now, maybe
by saying “Just trust God,” they mean not to worry so much.
And that I can understand. I know that God has a plan and that
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it will be perfect for us. So I do need to not worry so much.
It’s just a very emotional issue!

But as far as knowing God’s will…. I mean, I just wish I knew
if His will for us was to never be parents, or to adopt, or to
keep trying for a biological child. We pray for guidance, but
it’s hard to tell if we’re “hearing” God or just doing what we
want to do. If I ask God to “speak” to me, will He always? How
will I know it is God rather than just myself telling myself,
“it’s a sign?” Does that makes sense?

Oh, and I don’t know what your thoughts are on fertility
treatments. We have done in vitro fertilization but we do not
believe in destroying any embryos. We also only put in as many
as we’d be willing to carry and froze the rest to use in
another cycle. We would never do selective reduction or kill
an embryo. So I hope if you have time to reply, that you don’t
automatically say that we should stop fertility treatments
because  they  are  immoral…  unless  you  think  they  are  for
another reason that I have not mentioned and that you might
enlighten me with.

Thanks for your trust in us to help you think through these
important issues.

I have a few questions. First, does God cause everything to
happen or does He just allow most things to happen?

Ultimately, I think it’s really a matter of semantics because
of the biblical teaching that God is sovereign. Bottom line
is, nothing happens to us without His permission, so whether
He proactively caused it to happen or He allowed it to happen,
it still has His fingerprints all over it and He has a purpose
in it before it ever reaches us to begin with.

I know that He can make good results out of things that seem
bad to us, but did He make the thing happen because it was
what was best for us, or did it just happen as a result of



free/human will? I know that God certainly CAN make things
happen, but I just wonder how often He does.

“Just  happening”  sounds  a  lot  like  “accident”  or
“coincidence.” And in a universe where God is sovereign, there
are  no  accidents.  Nothing  “just  happens”  apart  from  His
permission. God is big enough to use both things He directly
sends to us, as well as indirectly such as through people’s
choices, to accomplish His purposes. The “how often” part is a
shrouded mystery that He doesn’t let us in on. There’s no way
to know that, only to speculate.

It seems that we thank God for the good things that happen in
our life. And we should! But is it then right to “blame” Him
for the bad in our life? Or maybe not so much blame, but just
thank Him for the bad too because we know it’s ultimately for
the best? Or maybe we shouldn’t thank Him or blame Him for
every little thing, because maybe some things just happen.
But typing that out – it just doesn’t sound right.

Absolutely! And that’s why God calls us to always give thanks
for everything (Eph. 3:20). From our very limited perspective,
we don’t always know the difference between the good things
that happen in our lives, and the bad things. The biggest
example  of  that  is  the  horror  and  pain  the  disciples
experienced when Jesus died, which devastated them because
they thought it was a bad thing, but it was the very best
thing that ever happened-until right around the corner, an
even better “best thing” happened, when Jesus was raised from
the dead. When we give thanks for what feels like a bad thing,
we are relinquishing it into God’s hand and affirming our
trust in His goodness and His sovereignty. (By the way, this
is one of the major lessons God has taught in my Christian
walk. I invite you to read my story, which I call “How to
Handle  the  Things  You  Hate  But  Can’t  Change”  here:
www.probe.org/how-to-handle-the-things-you-hate-but-cant-chang
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Many things make me wonder this, but on a personal level,
it’s in regards to my and my husband’s infertility. Did God
cause this to happen because we must learn something from it,
or did it just happen because we live in a fallen world where
things like disease, infertility, and bad things as a result
of sin and our free will are just going to happen?

Unfortunately, God often doesn’t let us know the “why” of our
trials. But when you consider that He calls us to honor him in
the midst of our suffering (1 Peter 2), then the reason behind
them doesn’t matter as much as our response to them.

Also, in regards to our infertility problem, how do we know
what God’s will is for us? We have been trying for 2 years
now. We’ve had advanced and expensive treatments that have
failed. Sometimes people tell us to “just trust God.” But
what do they mean, that we should stop pursuing treatments
and just let it happen naturally? I mean, we have medical
diagnosis that need treating… one would do the same for a
cold, or flu, or cancer right? They would seek help. I feel
the same way about infertility. Do you have an opinion on
that? Now, maybe by saying “Just trust God,” they mean not to
worry so much. And that I can understand. I know that God has
a plan and that it will be perfect for us. So I do need to
not worry so much. It’s just a very emotional issue!

Yes, I think that God’s command to Adam and Eve to exercise
dominion over the earth was the overarching principle that
resulted in modern science. So, if there’s something that can
correct infertility, it makes sense to do what we can (and
what we can afford, while still remaining good stewards of the
money  God  has  put  in  our  hands).  Of  course  this  is  an
emotional issue for you. . . it’s much more than just a
command to “be fruitful and multiply,” it’s also the desire of
your  heart  which  God  put  there  as  an  element  of  your
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femininity  and  your  husband’s  masculinity!

But as far as knowing God’s will…. I mean, I just wish I knew
if His will for us was to never be parents, or to adopt, or
to keep trying for a biological child. We pray for guidance,
but it’s hard to tell if we’re “hearing” God or just doing
what we want to do. If I ask God to “speak” to me, will He
always? How will I know it is God rather than just myself
telling myself, “it’s a sign?” Does that makes sense?

Boy, it’s hard when we’re trying to discern God’s leading,
isn’t it?

Here’s one way to look at it: God will not open a door that
violates His will for you. Which is how fertility clinics can
put all the right chemicals in a Petri dish, add eggs and
sperm. . . . and the stuff just sits there and no baby is
made. Only God can create life. (And yes, we can theoretically
force a clone, but we can’t control whether or not a healthy
baby makes it to full-term delivery.) Which is why you have to
go with the biblical principles, which are to be fruitful and
multiply. If you try in vitro and God doesn’t bless it, He is
speaking His will to you. You can try to adopt and if God
doesn’t allow an adoption to go through, He is speaking His
will to you.

I think the best route is to commit your desire for children
to the Lord, ask Him to guide you, and then move forward,
trusting  Him  to  take  care  of  the  details.  If  you  have
submitted yourselves to the Lord about this issue, then you
can rest in Him and in His love for you that He will be
faithful to lead you. (My guess is, that describes how you’ve
been living already. . .??)

I  do  think  that  often,  God  leads  us  through  His  peace
(consider Col. 3:15, “Let the peace of Christ rule [act as
umpire] in your heart. . .”) or the lack of it. I often
counsel people, “Go to where the peace is.” After praying much



about it, you probably don’t have any peace about the idea of
never  being  parents,  for  example,  which  would  constitute
direction to continue to seek His ways of getting His children
into your family, whether by adoption or biology.

Oh, and I don’t know what your thoughts are on fertility
treatments. We have done in vitro fertilization but we do not
believe in destroying any embryos. We also only put in as
many as we’d be willing to carry and froze the rest to use in
another cycle. We would never do selective reduction or kill
an embryo. So I hope if you have time to reply, that you
don’t  automatically  say  that  we  should  stop  fertility
treatments because they are immoral… unless you think they
are for another reason that I have not mentioned and that you
might enlighten me with.

Nope, we don’t think they’re immoral; we think that using the
criteria you specified, that is the God-honoring and life-
honoring way to do it.

I hope this helps. I don’t have a crystal ball to tell you
what you should do, but I CAN encourage you to daily give
thanks  for  your  fertility  problems,  give  thanks  for  your
desire for a baby, give thanks that God is in control, give
thanks for His faithfulness in guiding you in the process, and
give thanks by faith for the baby He has for you, however He
chooses to do it.

(And by the way, we experienced secondary infertility after
our first baby died, so I have prayed these prayers myself. We
have two sons.)

Blessings to you!

Sue Bohlin
Probe Ministries
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